WESTON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OFFICIAL MINUTES January 15, 2019

The meeting of the Weston County Board of Commissioners was called to order by Chairman Tony Barton at 9:00 a.m. at the Weston County Courthouse Annex. Commissioners Tony Barton, Marty Ertman, and Nathan Todd, Attorney Alex Berger and Clerk Becky Hadlock were present. Chairman Barton opened the meeting with prayer, and Vice-Chairman Ertman led the Pledge of Allegiance.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Chairman Barton requested to pull the minutes of December 18, 2018, move them to Old Business and add Board appointments for the Central Weston County Solid Waste District and Mallo under Old Business. Chairman Barton moved to approve the agenda as discussed; seconded by Commissioner Todd. During discussion, Vice-Chairman Ertman explained the reason she votes nay on approving the agenda. Carried.

OPENING OF BIDS

Chairman Barton moved to table the bid opening for the Courthouse Window Replacement Project until the next meeting; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve the consent agenda, which included the minutes of January 8, 2019 and executive session minutes of January 8, 2019; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

OLD BUSINESS

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve the December 18, 2018 minutes as amended; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

Treasurer Overman came before the Board to discuss the ONEOK deposit. She would like to put \$177,350 into a new line item, on the revenue side, and name it the Road and Bridge Congestion Mitigation Morrissey Fund and put the remaining \$382,650 into the new fund and call this Road Agreements. Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to have a budget amendment hearing set for February 19, 2019 at 10:00 a.m. allowing the \$177,350 from the ONEOK agreement to go into line item 418.00.97.0414000.0000 line item on the budget side and put the balance \$362,650 into line item 420.00.98.0104000.0000 for road agreements; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

Chairman Barton wanted to make sure all Commissioners were receiving e-mails from the WCCA.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to table the Board Appointments for the Fair, Central Weston County Solid Waste District and Mallo Boards until the February 5, 2019 meeting; seconded by Chairman Barton. Ayes: Ertman and Barton. Nays: Todd. Carried.

Commissioner Todd moved for the County to pick up the increase in premium for WEBT Blue Cross Blue Shield; seconded by Commissioner Ertman. Commissioner Todd feels that because the employees did not receive a bonus, the Commissioners should pick up this increase. Vice-Chairman Ertman would still be asking for a raise for the employees because not all employees receive this benefit. Carried.

County Attorney Berger reviewed the statutes and as of December 30, 2018 the West End Water District is already past the point of being compliant. Chairman Barton moved to approve Resolution 2019-03: Concerning Intent to Dissolve and Board Vacancies for the West End Water District; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

Administrative Assistant Weigel was asked to get clarification on two quotes that Golden West had given the County. Quote #60496 is year to year coverage for the server at the Courthouse. Mark Parette suggested that we replace the server. Quote #60579 is the renewal contract for the cameras. Chairman Barton asked if Ms. Weigel could get a copy of the contracts from Golden West so that the Board knew what was covered in the services they provide to the County. Vice-Chairman Ertman gave an overview of a meeting that Treasurer Overman, Clerk Hadlock, and she attended with Golden West. NEX-GEN is the latest version of advanced threat protection that Golden West would like the County to upgrade to. It is one out of the eight points that will help with the County's overall security protection. Commissioner Todd moved to approve quote #60496 and quote #60579 from Golden West; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

NEW BUSINESS

Chairman Barton opened the floor for discussion of moving the Commissioner's room back up to the Courthouse. Vice-Chairman Ertman would like it moved back to the Courthouse because there is an element that brings the other offices that they are a part of the meetings. They have lost the public as well. The public would just drop in because they were already at the Courthouse conducting business. Being down at the Annex Vice-Chairman Ertman feels a sense of seclusion. Treasurer Overman feels there is a void between the Elected Officials and the Board. It's taking her away from her entire day when she could just pop in. Vice-Chairman Ertman also feels that with having a brand new clerk it would be very helpful for her to be right next to her office to gather information. Chairman Barton suggested having Ms. Weigel sit through most of the meeting if the location is moved so she would be available to answer questions. County Attorney Berger was asked if this would be an inconvenience for him and he said he would make do. Commissioner Todd said he would also like to see it moved. He agreed it was move convenient to the community. Chairman Barton agreed with the other Commissioners as well, but would like to have the input of the Commissioners not present at the meeting before a decision was made. Vice-Chairman Ertman would like to have the table moved up to the Courthouse as well. The Elected Officials use this table for multiple things and it would be a great asset to bring it back to the Courthouse. County Attorney Berger would like to utilize the Annex if it becomes available. Commissioner Todd moved to table the discussion of moving the Commissioner's room to the February 5th meeting; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

The Human Resource Coordinator for the County was discussed. Chairman Barton had sent an e-mail to Attorney Berger regarding the position. Attorney Berger explained that there is a legal issue with him being the HR Coordinator for the County. By his office being the HR Coordinator, causes a huge conflict of interest. If a matter arises, the County Attorney can advise the HR point of contact on what action to take. Vice-Chairman Ertman is thinking it is normally just an issue within the Handbook. Commissioner Todd asked if it is known how other Counties handled disgruntled employees. Do they contact the WYO Labor forces? Deputy Attorney Smith said that none of the other County Attorney offices were involved with the HR issues unless it was on the County's side. She suggested that the Commissioners designate a Point of Contact for the employees to go to if they have an issue. She suggested the Clerk's office. The County Handbook needs to state who the employees can go to if they have an issue. Commissioner Todd suggested getting together and working on the Handbook. Chairman Barton said for the most part that it was done. Commissioner Todd asked how much we are currently paying Mountain States

Employment Council. Vice-Chairman Ertman believes it is \$5,000. Treasurer Overman said that they are continually working on the Handbook and everyone is invited to come and sit in on the next meeting. Vice-Chairman Ertman would like to find a Wyoming vendor if we get a contract with an HR Company. Attorney Berger would like us to find out if we go directly through their company with a Point of Contact or do we have to have our own. Does the employee have to talk to our (POC) or can they call Mountain States directly? Attorney Berger asked what the \$5,000 covered. Chairman Barton thought it was 10 hours per month. Vice-Chairman Ertman wants to know where we are on that to date. Commissioner Todd understand its confidential information, but if they could run us a report to show how many hours we have used, we would like to have it. Clerk Hadlock will see what she can find out and report back to the Board with her findings. Chairman Barton asked Treasurer Overman to please invite the Commissioners to the next handbook meeting. Treasurer Overman asked Attorney Berger if he would attend the meetings and he said he felt it was important that the Attorney be at the meetings.

Clerk Hadlock reported to the Board that the federal rate for mileage has gone up to \$.58 per mile. Chairman Barton asked if she would issue a memo to all of the departments about this increase.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve Tax Roll Corrections #1252 and #1253; seconded by Chairman Barton. Carried.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved for a budget amendment hearing be set for February 19, 2019 at 10:00 a.m. to increase line item 100.00.06.0012000.0000 in the amount of \$8,659.98 for the Deputy Attorney's salary; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried

Ms. Weigel needed clarification as to whether she was to still get a quote from Pro-River as stated in the December 18, 2018 minutes. Vice-Chairman Ertman said yes, but Golden West is correcting a lot of their issues. Ms. Weigel asked if she should still develop a Request for Proposal for both companies as well. Chairman Barton said it needs to be fairly broad. She asked if she needs to bring this before the Board before she sends it out and Chairman Barton said it would be best if she gets the input from the Elected Officials instead of the Board. Ms. Weigel asked if she should put in the (RFP) that the bids would be opened at the second meeting in February and Chairman Barton suggested not putting a time limit on this until the companies reach out to her stating they had the bids prepared. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested Ms. Weigel call this a proposal instead of a bid.

The meeting was recessed and reconvened at the Courthouse to go over the punch list with Randy Hein concerning the third floor remodel.

Clerk of District Court Gidget Macke came before the Board to let them know that the chairs she was going to order for the Courtroom are not going to fit. Chairman Barton suggested getting benches with fold down chairs. It was suggested that she look into theater seating as well. She will contact Gerald Bullard to see if he has any old theater seats that he would be willing to sell the County. Clerk Macke had received a bid for tint on her windows, but after contacting Pella windows, the tint could void the warranty on the window seals. County Attorney Berger said that Pella would have to prove that it was the tint that damaged the seals. Commissioner Todd suggested asking the tint company if they had a warranty to cover any damage the tint would cause. Chairman Barton said that he hated to say it, but we needed to just bite the bullet and buy the blinds. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that even if we just did the front windows for now, she agreed. Commissioner Todd was not in favor of this. He said he doesn't have enough knowledge of the issue. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that there might be a better option out there, but not within the County. Clerk Macke thinks she has her old blinds for the big front window that

she can reuse. Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to have the Clerk of District Court purchase blinds for her office; seconded by Chairman Barton. Ayes: Ertman and Barton. Nays: Todd. Carried.

Superintendent Rick Williams thanked the Commissioners for the raise. Superintendent Williams presented a voucher for the 2nd portion of the Grieves Road Project from Timberline Services. Administrative Assistant Weigel reported to Superintendent Williams that there are a number of private people wanting Mag water applied to their roads. Superintendent Williams talked with Troy Calhoun and he doesn't want to sell it directly to the public. He would rather the County collect the money and then pay him for the Mag. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked if we could do it with a road agreement. The County could collect the money and then deposit it into a line item. Chairman Barton would like a process that we have where someone comes to us, fills out paperwork, pays and then we put the Mag down. Superintendent Williams said about ½ mile would be best and would take care of the dust. He can hold up to 38 tons of Mag at the County Shop, if we want to be the ones to apply this instead of Mr. Calhoun. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked if it would be possible for us to rely on the homeowners to coordinate. The County would come up with an application period. You have so long to say you want to be involved, you pay so much to be included, if you are included on the list, you receive the Mag, if you aren't on the list, you don't. Mr. Calhoun doesn't want to go all the way to the end of the County for ½ of a load. If we don't meet the minimum amount, we could possibly come up with another option. Superintendent Williams stated a single application would be ½ mile and would cost between \$900-\$1,200. Chairman Barton asked if it has to be applied with special equipment. Superintendent Williams stated it normally is stainless steel. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested Superintendent Williams research how Crook County does this and report back to the Board. Superintendent Williams said that he may put this on the website to see who might be interested in having this done along with the price. Chairman Barton has a concern that everyone is going to want it.

Ms. Weigel said that the WYDOT bridge inspector wants to have a meeting to look at the bridge on Old Hwy 85. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that she would be available to meet with them. Superintendent Williams stated that he's not sure what the meeting is about. Ms. Weigel will set up the meeting and let Vice-Chairman Ertman know the date and time.

Superintendent Williams is waiting for WYDOT so that he can get bids for the 9 miles on Fiddler Creek for Upton Fairview CMAQ project.

Superintendent Williams reported that he spoke to Jerry Hunt about the bridges. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked if the signs on Morrissey were going to be taken down and Superintendent Williams said that he would take them down.

Superintendent Williams stated that Ms. Weigel is overwhelmed and would like for the Clerk's office to take over the SLIB Grants for her. Clerk Hadlock stated that would not be a problem. Ms. Weigel asked if Clerk Hadlock would also take over the Window Grants once they are approved. Clerk Hadlock said that this would be alright. Ms. Weigel feels that by the Clerk's office taking over these grants, it will free up a lot of her time. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked Superintendent Williams how he was coming on finding another blade operator. He said that he was having a hard time.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to pay the voucher to Timberline service for \$79,070.68 for the CMAQ Grieves Road Project; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

Kara Fladstol, Weston County Fairgrounds Manager, came to the Commissioners with ideas to help them have more of a presence at next year's Fair. She doesn't feel that the movie night was well attended. Mrs. Fladstol presented the Commissioners with several ideas including Miss Bows' Messy Mania, a Talent Competition, Commissioner Awards (Best of the Best), and the Commissioner Cookie Jar. Mrs. Fladstol wanted to bring her ideas to the Board to do something for the kids who don't have livestock at the Fair. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that is what Fun Night was for. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that she agrees that the Commissioners need to be involved and present. Mrs. Fladstol said that she wasn't trying to imply that the Commissioners are not involved. Commissioner Todd said that he would love to get his hands dirty with his kids. Chairman Barton said that he has heard nothing but good things about what's going on at the Fairgrounds and Vice-Chairman Ertman said she agreed. Chairman Barton said that anything the Board could do to help, they would do. The Commissioners all agreed that they would like to do the Commissioner Award and Mrs. Fladstol said that she would go ahead and get the ribbons ordered.

County Attorney Berger wanted to let the Board know that the Fairgrounds has a tenant not complying with them. The Fairgrounds is filing a lawsuit in Circuit Court to evict this person. Mrs. Fladstol and County Attorney Berger will work together with this issue. Mrs. Fladstol has sent three different letters to this tenant on this issue.

Attorney Berger said that he was approached about possibly moving the Public Defender's Office into the Annex building. Right now the County and the State both pay part of the rent for this office. If the County were to move the office into the Annex, it would save the County \$300 per month. Some people think this would be a good idea, however Attorney Berger does not. The opposing attorneys seeing who is coming and going into each other's office is not a good idea. Even if the Public Defender's Office was located at the opposite end of the Annex building, there would be issues that would cause them to go by the County Attorney's Office. There are other Counties where they are located in the same buildings, but there is a lot more separation between the offices. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested maybe putting them in the Homeland Security Office. Homeland Security Coordinator Denise Bradshaw said that would work for her. Chairman Barton said that it definitely warrants more discussion. Attorney Berger said that they do not have keys for the glass doors, going into the Deputy Attorney's office. Chairman Barton told Attorney Berger to notify a locksmith and have them put new locks on the doors. Attorney Berger also asked about putting a vent on the bottom of the door, in his office, so that the air return can still flow through when the door is shut. Chairman Barton told him to contact Foreman Price about this.

Homeland Security Coordinator Denise Bradshaw and Maintenance Foreman Steve Price came before the Board to discuss the Fire Alarm System in the Courthouse. Coordinator Bradshaw said that the old panel was disconnected in April and never reconnected. Comtronix was being paid, even though it was not connected. API is the name of the company who the new system is through. Coordinator Bradshaw contacted RT Communications for a quote on the two phone lines needed for the completion of the install of the system. She said it will be \$23.99/mo. for each line and a one-time \$120 fee. It will be \$50 for the first hour and \$50/hr. for additional time. It will be \$1977.00 for API to install the system. Chairman Barton asked Coordinator Bradshaw what she recommended. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested that we inquire if there are lines that are not being used at the Courthouse and see if there are any available that could be used for this. Attorney Berger said he believes these need to be dedicated lines, so they need to be new lines. Foreman Price said it was his personal opinion, but we should go with API. Commissioner Todd said he's okay with getting new phone lines as long as it was under \$500. Commissioner Todd made a motion for Coordinator Bradshaw to proceed with getting RT to

get two new phone lines at the Courthouse as long as it was under \$500; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

Attorney Berger brought a resolution before the Commissioners concerning special prosecution between the Campbell County Attorney's Office, Crook County Attorney's Office and the Weston County Attorney's Office. This allows for the attorneys to help the other Counties out in high profile cases without having to go to the Commissioners for permission, making the public aware of what is going on. Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve Resolution 2019-04: Concerning Special Prosecution; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:47 p.m.

Tony Barton Chairman

Attest: Becky Hadlock

Weston County Clerk

WESTON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OFFICIAL MINUTES January 15, 2019

The meeting of the Weston County Board of Commissioners was called to order by Chairman Tony Barton at 9:00 a.m. at the Weston County Courthouse Annex. Commissioners Tony Barton, Marty Ertman, and Nathan Todd, Attorney Alex Berger and Clerk Becky Hadlock were present. Chairman Barton opened the meeting with prayer, and Vice-Chairman Ertman led the Pledge of Allegiance.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Chairman Barton requested to pull the minutes of December 18, 2018, move them to Old Business and add Board appointments for the Central Weston County Solid Waste District and Mallo under Old Business. Chairman Barton moved to approve the agenda as discussed; seconded by Commissioner Todd. During discussion, Vice-Chairman Ertman explained the reason she votes nay on approving the agenda. Carried.

OPENING OF BIDS

Chairman Barton moved to table the bid opening for the Courthouse Window Replacement Project until the next meeting; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve the consent agenda, which included the minutes of January 8, 2019 and executive session minutes of January 8, 2019; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

OLD BUSINESS

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve the December 18, 2018 minutes as amended; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

Treasurer Overman came before the Board to discuss the ONEOK deposit. She would like to put \$177,350 into a new line item, on the revenue side, and name it the Road and Bridge Congestion Mitigation Morrissey Fund and put the remaining \$382,650 into the new fund and call this Road Agreements. Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to have a budget amendment hearing set for February 19, 2019 at 10:00 a.m. allowing the \$177,350 from the ONEOK agreement to go into line item 418.00.97.0414000.0000 line item on the budget side and put the balance \$362,650 into line item 420.00.98.0104000.0000 for road agreements; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

Chairman Barton wanted to make sure all Commissioners were receiving e-mails from the WCCA.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to table the Board Appointments for the Fair, Central Weston County Solid Waste District and Mallo Boards until the February 5, 2019 meeting; seconded by Chairman Barton. Ayes: Ertman and Barton. Nays: Todd. Carried.

Commissioner Todd moved for the County to pick up the increase in premium for WEBT Blue Cross Blue Shield; seconded by Commissioner Ertman. Commissioner Todd feels that because the employees did not receive a bonus, the Commissioners should pick up this increase. Vice-Chairman Ertman would still be asking for a raise for the employees because not all employees receive this benefit. Carried.

County Attorney Berger reviewed the statutes and as of December 30, 2018 the West End Water District is already past the point of being compliant. Chairman Barton moved to approve Resolution 2019-03: Concerning Intent to Dissolve and Board Vacancies for the West End Water District; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

Administrative Assistant Weigel was asked to get clarification on two quotes that Golden West had given the County. Quote #60496 is year to year coverage for the server at the Courthouse. Mark Parette suggested that we replace the server. Quote #60579 is the renewal contract for the cameras. Chairman Barton asked if Ms. Weigel could get a copy of the contracts from Golden West so that the Board knew what was covered in the services they provide to the County. Vice-Chairman Ertman gave an overview of a meeting that Treasurer Overman, Clerk Hadlock, and she attended with Golden West. NEX-GEN is the latest version of advanced threat protection that Golden West would like the County to upgrade to. It is one out of the eight points that will help with the County's overall security protection. Commissioner Todd moved to approve quote #60496 and quote #60579 from Golden West; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

NEW BUSINESS

Chairman Barton opened the floor for discussion of moving the Commissioner's room back up to the Courthouse. Vice-Chairman Ertman would like it moved back to the Courthouse because there is an element that brings the other offices that they are a part of the meetings. They have lost the public as well. The public would just drop in because they were already at the Courthouse conducting business. Being down at the Annex Vice-Chairman Ertman feels a sense of seclusion. Treasurer Overman feels there is a void between the Elected Officials and the Board. It's taking her away from her entire day when she could just pop in. Vice-Chairman Ertman also feels that with having a brand new clerk it would be very helpful for her to be right next to her office to gather information. Chairman Barton suggested having Ms. Weigel sit through most of the meeting if the location is moved so she would be available to answer questions. County Attorney Berger was asked if this would be an inconvenience for him and he said he would make do. Commissioner Todd said he would also like to see it moved. He agreed it was move convenient to the community. Chairman Barton agreed with the other Commissioners as well, but would like to have the input of the Commissioners not present at the meeting before a decision was made. Vice-Chairman Ertman would like to have the table moved up to the Courthouse as well. The Elected Officials use this table for multiple things and it would be a great asset to bring it back to the Courthouse. County Attorney Berger would like to utilize the Annex if it becomes available. Commissioner Todd moved to table the discussion of moving the Commissioner's room to the February 5th meeting; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

The Human Resource Coordinator for the County was discussed. Chairman Barton had sent an e-mail to Attorney Berger regarding the position. Attorney Berger explained that there is a legal issue with him being the HR Coordinator for the County. By his office being the HR Coordinator, causes a huge conflict of interest. If a matter arises, the County Attorney can advise the HR point of contact on what action to take. Vice-Chairman Ertman is thinking it is normally just an issue within the Handbook. Commissioner Todd asked if it is known how other Counties handled disgruntled employees. Do they contact the WYO Labor forces? Deputy Attorney Smith said that none of the other County Attorney offices were involved with the HR issues unless it was on the County's side. She suggested that the Commissioners designate a Point of Contact for the employees to go to if they have an issue. She suggested the Clerk's office. The County Handbook needs to state who the employees can go to if they have an issue. Commissioner Todd suggested getting together and working on the Handbook. Chairman Barton said for the most part that it was done. Commissioner Todd asked how much we are currently paying Mountain States

Employment Council. Vice-Chairman Ertman believes it is \$5,000. Treasurer Overman said that they are continually working on the Handbook and everyone is invited to come and sit in on the next meeting. Vice-Chairman Ertman would like to find a Wyoming vendor if we get a contract with an HR Company. Attorney Berger would like us to find out if we go directly through their company with a Point of Contact or do we have to have our own. Does the employee have to talk to our (POC) or can they call Mountain States directly? Attorney Berger asked what the \$5,000 covered. Chairman Barton thought it was 10 hours per month. Vice-Chairman Ertman wants to know where we are on that to date. Commissioner Todd understand its confidential information, but if they could run us a report to show how many hours we have used, we would like to have it. Clerk Hadlock will see what she can find out and report back to the Board with her findings. Chairman Barton asked Treasurer Overman to please invite the Commissioners to the next handbook meeting. Treasurer Overman asked Attorney Berger if he would attend the meetings and he said he felt it was important that the Attorney be at the meetings.

Clerk Hadlock reported to the Board that the federal rate for mileage has gone up to \$.58 per mile. Chairman Barton asked if she would issue a memo to all of the departments about this increase.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve Tax Roll Corrections #1252 and #1253; seconded by Chairman Barton. Carried.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved for a budget amendment hearing be set for February 19, 2019 at 10:00 a.m. to increase line item 100.00.06.0012000.0000 in the amount of \$8,659.98 for the Deputy Attorney's salary; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried

Ms. Weigel needed clarification as to whether she was to still get a quote from Pro-River as stated in the December 18, 2018 minutes. Vice-Chairman Ertman said yes, but Golden West is correcting a lot of their issues. Ms. Weigel asked if she should still develop a Request for Proposal for both companies as well. Chairman Barton said it needs to be fairly broad. She asked if she needs to bring this before the Board before she sends it out and Chairman Barton said it would be best if she gets the input from the Elected Officials instead of the Board. Ms. Weigel asked if she should put in the (RFP) that the bids would be opened at the second meeting in February and Chairman Barton suggested not putting a time limit on this until the companies reach out to her stating they had the bids prepared. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested Ms. Weigel call this a proposal instead of a bid.

The meeting was recessed and reconvened at the Courthouse to go over the punch list with Randy Hein concerning the third floor remodel.

Clerk of District Court Gidget Macke came before the Board to let them know that the chairs she was going to order for the Courtroom are not going to fit. Chairman Barton suggested getting benches with fold down chairs. It was suggested that she look into theater seating as well. She will contact Gerald Bullard to see if he has any old theater seats that he would be willing to sell the County. Clerk Macke had received a bid for tint on her windows, but after contacting Pella windows, the tint could void the warranty on the window seals. County Attorney Berger said that Pella would have to prove that it was the tint that damaged the seals. Commissioner Todd suggested asking the tint company if they had a warranty to cover any damage the tint would cause. Chairman Barton said that he hated to say it, but we needed to just bite the bullet and buy the blinds. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that even if we just did the front windows for now, she agreed. Commissioner Todd was not in favor of this. He said he doesn't have enough knowledge of the issue. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that there might be a better option out there, but not within the County. Clerk Macke thinks she has her old blinds for the big front window that

she can reuse. Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to have the Clerk of District Court purchase blinds for her office; seconded by Chairman Barton. Ayes: Ertman and Barton. Nays: Todd. Carried.

Superintendent Rick Williams thanked the Commissioners for the raise. Superintendent Williams presented a voucher for the 2nd portion of the Grieves Road Project from Timberline Services. Administrative Assistant Weigel reported to Superintendent Williams that there are a number of private people wanting Mag water applied to their roads. Superintendent Williams talked with Troy Calhoun and he doesn't want to sell it directly to the public. He would rather the County collect the money and then pay him for the Mag. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked if we could do it with a road agreement. The County could collect the money and then deposit it into a line item. Chairman Barton would like a process that we have where someone comes to us, fills out paperwork, pays and then we put the Mag down. Superintendent Williams said about ½ mile would be best and would take care of the dust. He can hold up to 38 tons of Mag at the County Shop, if we want to be the ones to apply this instead of Mr. Calhoun. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked if it would be possible for us to rely on the homeowners to coordinate. The County would come up with an application period. You have so long to say you want to be involved, you pay so much to be included, if you are included on the list, you receive the Mag, if you aren't on the list, you don't. Mr. Calhoun doesn't want to go all the way to the end of the County for ½ of a load. If we don't meet the minimum amount, we could possibly come up with another option. Superintendent Williams stated a single application would be ½ mile and would cost between \$900-\$1,200. Chairman Barton asked if it has to be applied with special equipment. Superintendent Williams stated it normally is stainless steel. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested Superintendent Williams research how Crook County does this and report back to the Board. Superintendent Williams said that he may put this on the website to see who might be interested in having this done along with the price. Chairman Barton has a concern that everyone is going to want it.

Ms. Weigel said that the WYDOT bridge inspector wants to have a meeting to look at the bridge on Old Hwy 85. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that she would be available to meet with them. Superintendent Williams stated that he's not sure what the meeting is about. Ms. Weigel will set up the meeting and let Vice-Chairman Ertman know the date and time.

Superintendent Williams is waiting for WYDOT so that he can get bids for the 9 miles on Fiddler Creek for Upton Fairview CMAQ project.

Superintendent Williams reported that he spoke to Jerry Hunt about the bridges. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked if the signs on Morrissey were going to be taken down and Superintendent Williams said that he would take them down.

Superintendent Williams stated that Ms. Weigel is overwhelmed and would like for the Clerk's office to take over the SLIB Grants for her. Clerk Hadlock stated that would not be a problem. Ms. Weigel asked if Clerk Hadlock would also take over the Window Grants once they are approved. Clerk Hadlock said that this would be alright. Ms. Weigel feels that by the Clerk's office taking over these grants, it will free up a lot of her time. Vice-Chairman Ertman asked Superintendent Williams how he was coming on finding another blade operator. He said that he was having a hard time.

Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to pay the voucher to Timberline service for \$79,070.68 for the CMAQ Grieves Road Project; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

Kara Fladstol, Weston County Fairgrounds Manager, came to the Commissioners with ideas to help them have more of a presence at next year's Fair. She doesn't feel that the movie night was well attended. Mrs. Fladstol presented the Commissioners with several ideas including Miss Bows' Messy Mania, a Talent Competition, Commissioner Awards (Best of the Best), and the Commissioner Cookie Jar. Mrs. Fladstol wanted to bring her ideas to the Board to do something for the kids who don't have livestock at the Fair. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that is what Fun Night was for. Vice-Chairman Ertman said that she agrees that the Commissioners need to be involved and present. Mrs. Fladstol said that she wasn't trying to imply that the Commissioners are not involved. Commissioner Todd said that he would love to get his hands dirty with his kids. Chairman Barton said that he has heard nothing but good things about what's going on at the Fairgrounds and Vice-Chairman Ertman said she agreed. Chairman Barton said that anything the Board could do to help, they would do. The Commissioners all agreed that they would like to do the Commissioner Award and Mrs. Fladstol said that she would go ahead and get the ribbons ordered.

County Attorney Berger wanted to let the Board know that the Fairgrounds has a tenant not complying with them. The Fairgrounds is filing a lawsuit in Circuit Court to evict this person. Mrs. Fladstol and County Attorney Berger will work together with this issue. Mrs. Fladstol has sent three different letters to this tenant on this issue.

Attorney Berger said that he was approached about possibly moving the Public Defender's Office into the Annex building. Right now the County and the State both pay part of the rent for this office. If the County were to move the office into the Annex, it would save the County \$300 per month. Some people think this would be a good idea, however Attorney Berger does not. The opposing attorneys seeing who is coming and going into each other's office is not a good idea. Even if the Public Defender's Office was located at the opposite end of the Annex building, there would be issues that would cause them to go by the County Attorney's Office. There are other Counties where they are located in the same buildings, but there is a lot more separation between the offices. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested maybe putting them in the Homeland Security Office. Homeland Security Coordinator Denise Bradshaw said that would work for her. Chairman Barton said that it definitely warrants more discussion. Attorney Berger said that they do not have keys for the glass doors, going into the Deputy Attorney's office. Chairman Barton told Attorney Berger to notify a locksmith and have them put new locks on the doors. Attorney Berger also asked about putting a vent on the bottom of the door, in his office, so that the air return can still flow through when the door is shut. Chairman Barton told him to contact Foreman Price about this.

Homeland Security Coordinator Denise Bradshaw and Maintenance Foreman Steve Price came before the Board to discuss the Fire Alarm System in the Courthouse. Coordinator Bradshaw said that the old panel was disconnected in April and never reconnected. Comtronix was being paid, even though it was not connected. API is the name of the company who the new system is through. Coordinator Bradshaw contacted RT Communications for a quote on the two phone lines needed for the completion of the install of the system. She said it will be \$23.99/mo. for each line and a one-time \$120 fee. It will be \$50 for the first hour and \$50/hr. for additional time. It will be \$1977.00 for API to install the system. Chairman Barton asked Coordinator Bradshaw what she recommended. Vice-Chairman Ertman suggested that we inquire if there are lines that are not being used at the Courthouse and see if there are any available that could be used for this. Attorney Berger said he believes these need to be dedicated lines, so they need to be new lines. Foreman Price said it was his personal opinion, but we should go with API. Commissioner Todd said he's okay with getting new phone lines as long as it was under \$500. Commissioner Todd made a motion for Coordinator Bradshaw to proceed with getting RT to

get two new phone lines at the Courthouse as long as it was under \$500; seconded by Vice-Chairman Ertman. Carried.

Attorney Berger brought a resolution before the Commissioners concerning special prosecution between the Campbell County Attorney's Office, Crook County Attorney's Office and the Weston County Attorney's Office. This allows for the attorneys to help the other Counties out in high profile cases without having to go to the Commissioners for permission, making the public aware of what is going on. Vice-Chairman Ertman moved to approve Resolution 2019-04: Concerning Special Prosecution; seconded by Commissioner Todd. Carried.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:47 p.m.

Tony Barton Chairman

Attest: Becky Hadlock

Weston County Clerk